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From: Steven Palazzo
To: Paul Breazeale
Subject: Chevy Tahoe
Date: Saturday, June 2, 2018 1:22:14 PM

Paul -

The campaign has been leasing a Chevy Tahoe since last November.

I believe 20% or less of the usage is personal.  Balance of usage is official and campaign usage.  I’ve asked for the
Tahoe cost before but just haven’t had time to do the math and cut the check back to the campaign.

Could you direct Dylan to calculate what I owe for the use of the Chevy Tahoe and set it up as a payable from me at
the 20% level.  Guess for the paperwork he could invoice me.

Thanks,

Steven

Sent from my iPad
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From: Dylan Mears
To: Steven Palazzo
Cc: Paul Breazeale
Subject: Lease Reimbursement
Date: Thursday, June 28, 2018 2:13:56 PM
Attachments: image001.jpg

CSP Lease Reimbursement.xlsx

Mr. Palazzo,
Please see the attached spreadsheet showing the amount of the Tahoe lease from 1/1/2017 – 6/30/18.
20% of the lease is $3,831.16.
Regards,
Dylan Mears
Staff Accountant
Palazzo & Company, LLC
P.O. Box 6888
Gulfport, MS 39506
228-396-8800 Office
866-272-9224 Toll Free
228-207-5138 Fax
PalazzoTaxlogo_color_low

WWW.PALAZZOTAX.COM
CONFIDENTIALITY: This message (including any attachments) contains confidential information intended for a specific
individual and purpose, and is protected by law. If you are not the intended recipient, you should delete this message. Any
disclosure, copying, or distribution of this message, or the taking of any action based on it, is strictly prohibited.
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From: Steven Palazzo
To: Jacque Soileau
Cc: Paul Breazeale
Subject: Re: Palazzo Automobile expenses since 2016 auto lease 02.14.2020.xlsx
Date: Saturday, February 15, 2020 2:06:37 PM

This file appears to have all credit card transactions.  However I think I should only be
responsible for the card I used.  Other gas transactions by campaign staff would be and should
be 100% chargeable to the campaign.

Please discuss and update if necessary.

Regards,

SMP

From: Jacque Soileau < >
Sent: Friday, February 14, 2020 2:31 PM
To: Steven Palazzo <S >
Cc: Paul Breazeale < >
Subject: Palazzo Automobile expenses since 2016 auto lease 02.14.2020.xlsx
 
Steven per our discussions, attached is a list of automobile expenses since the lease of the 2016
Tahoe to date.  Please review for any corrections.  The 20% personal use amount is calculated at the
bottom.  If you agree with this amount, please reimburse the campaign for personal use of the two
leased vehicles since November, 2016.
 
Thanks.

Jacque 

______________________________________
Jacque T. Soileau 
Office Manager 
Breazeale, Saunders & O'Neil, Ltd. 
120 North Congress Street, Suite 300 (39201)
Post Office Box 80 
Jackson, Mississippi  39205 
Telephone:  (601) 969-7440
Mobile:  
Facsimile:  (601) 355-9003 
E-mail:  jsoileau
 
THE INFORMATION TRANSMITTED IS INTENDED FOR VIEWING ONLY BY THE ADDRESSEE, AND MAY CONTAIN
CONFIDENTIAL AND/OR PRIVILEGED MATERIAL. ANY REVIEW, RETRANSMISSION, DISSEMINATION OR OTHER USE OF, OR
TAKING OF ANY ACTION IN RELIANCE UPON, THIS INFORMATION BY PERSONS OR ENTITIES OTHER THAN THE INTENDED
RECIPIENT IS PROHIBITED. IF YOU HAVE RECEIVED THIS MESSAGE AND YOU ARE NOT THE INTENDED RECIPIENT, PLEASE
CONTACT THE SENDER AT 601-969-7440 AND DELETE THE MATERIAL IMMEDIATELY AND DO NOT RETAIN A COPY.  THANK
YOU!
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     Interview of FORMER STAFFER A, conducted
virtually.

     Pursuant to agreement, before Kevin Kiser,
Notary Public in and for the Commonwealth of
Virginia
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               A P P E A R A N C E S

ON BEHALF OF THE OFFICE OF CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS OF
THE UNITED STATES HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES:
     JEFFREY BROWN, ESQUIRE
     HELEN EISNER, ESQUIRE
     ANNA ELLISON, LAW CLERK
     425 3rd Street S.W.
     Suite 1110
     Washington, DC 20024
     202.225.9739

Transcript of Former Staffer A
Conducted on July 31, 2020 3

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

20-2124_0411



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

              P R O C E E D I N G S
         MR. BROWN:  This is Jeff Brown with the
Office of Congressional Ethics.  With me is my
colleague, Helen Eisner, as well as Anna Ellison.
Before us we have Former Staffer A, and we are
undertaking a remote video interview.  It is July
31st.  It is about 5:50 p.m. Eastern Standard Time.
         Former Staffer A has been given a copy of
the false statements warning and has signed the
acknowledgement, and with that we will get started.
         Former Staffer A, is it okay if I call you
Former Staffer A?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, sir.
         MR. BROWN:  I shouldn't just assume that.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yeah, that's fine.
         MR. BROWN:  All right.  We will get
started.  So, Former Staffer A, you -- you don't
work for Representative Palazzo anymore; you work
elsewhere.  Where are you currently employed?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I'm a unit program
coordinator with the 81st Medical Sports Squadron
at Keesler Air Force Base in Mississippi.
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         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And is that the -- is
that the role you've had since you left the
Congressman's office?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, sir.  I got
employed there October 1st of 2018.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  So that helps me.  So
previously you were employed with Representative
Palazzo.  Can you give me rough time frames in
which you were employed with him?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  There was -- I want to
make sure I give you the right dates.  I want to
say it was February, the very first week of
February 2017, until July 30th, if I remember
correctly, of 2018.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And how was it that you
came to work in the Congressman's office?  How'd
you get hired?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I actually had just
separated from the military September of '16.  I
was -- worked at the Armed Forces Retirement Home
down here in Mississippi, and I was just looking
for other opportunities, applied for a position

Transcript of Former Staffer A
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through Indeed, and I actually received a call from
Bridgette.  I apologize, I don't remember her last
name, but she worked in the office and offered me a
position.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And what was that
position?  What was the role you were hired into?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  As the military and VA
caseworker.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And I can probably
guess what that entailed, but can you tell us a
little bit about what your role was?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I was the only
caseworker in that particular branch down in the
Biloxi area, and I would handle any of the
constituent inquiries that would come through,
whether it was by phone, email, or any other
various entity that came through.
         Ms. Anita Bourn, in our Hattiesburg
office, would kind of vet through them and send
them to the representatives at the various
locations.  And then I would just follow up with
the constituent, find out what their issues were

Transcript of Former Staffer A
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and how the representative could assist them.
         I would reach out to the various agencies
that applied to their situation to get a result for
them.  If it took longer than 30 days, I would
follow up every 30 days with the agency and give
that constituent a follow-up message.
         MR. BROWN:  You mentioned Anita.  Was that
the individual that you reported to within the
Congressman's office?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  No, sir.  She was the
head caseworker out of the Hattiesburg office, but
I actually reported to I want to say it was
Bridgette at first, but then it became Michele
Gargiulo when she took over the position as -- as
her position.  I don't recall what the name of it
is.
         MR. BROWN:  And Michele and Bridgette,
they were both in the Biloxi office with you,
correct?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct.  Correct.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Was Leslie Churchwell,
was she in that office as well?

Transcript of Former Staffer A
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         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, she was.  She was
our scheduler.  And at the time of my hiring, TJ
Moran was one of the representatives who would go
out, as well as -- we called him Hass (phonetic).
I'm trying to think of his -- Mr. Ladner.  I don't
remember his first name.
         MR. BROWN:  And okay.  Those are all the
individuals who were working in the Biloxi District
Office during the time frame in which you were
employed with the Congressman?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, sir.  We did have
various interns, but they were the most consistent
individuals in that office.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.
         MS. EISNER:  And just to get all the names
out there for the transcript, is Bridgette's last
name Jones?  Is that -- does that seem familiar?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes.  Yes, it does.
I'm sorry.  It's just been a little while.
         MS. EISNER:  Yeah, and just, you know, as
background so you know, when it comes to dates and
names, we just want you to tell us to the extent
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that you remember.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, ma'am.
         MS. EISNER:  I mean, we're not going to
hold it against you if you don't remember a
specific date or a specific name.  It's just
whatever you can recall.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, ma'am.
         MR. BROWN:  I was already very impressed
that you could remember it was the first week of
February 2017 you started there, so.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  My birthday's February
1st, so it was around my birthday.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  At some point you
separated from the Congressman's office.  Can you
tell us about that?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, sir.  So I want to
say it was around May time frame.  I had come home
one evening and I found out that my grandfather was
very seriously ill and they had given him probably
until the end of the week.  Again, it was Monday
night.
         So I contacted Michele and told her I
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needed to leave and go see him at least before time
had passed and I was no longer able to.  So she
said that was fine.
         I immediately packed up my car and headed
to El Paso, Texas, which is about a 17, 19-hour
drive.  Got there and found out Wednesday that it
was a little bit more serious than we had initially
thought.  The doctors gave him 30 days.  By the
time I got there, they gave him a week, and hospice
was actually involved.  He had passed away that
Saturday after I arrived.
         And I reached out to Michele and explained
to her what had occurred.  She told me we really
didn't have anything in place as far as
bereavement, but we did have another -- he wasn't
an intern.  He was actually -- initially started
out at the Biloxi office.  His name is Tyler.  But
he had transferred to the D.C. office.  He had a
death in his family within days of mine.
         So they told me go ahead, just take the
time you need for the funeral but keep me updated.
So we had the funeral the following Wednesday, and
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then I headed back home and I started that Monday
after.
         Came into work, and obviously considering
the circumstances, I was not myself.  Was doing as
best as I could, but I was not mentally there, and
Michele had sat down with me and told me my
performance just was not up to the standards that
it had been, that I had come in late a few times,
and that they were going to put me on a 30-day
probationary period and then they would revisit it.
         So after that I went back to my office and
I started an Excel spreadsheet, because I'm very
much about lists, very Type A, and I recorded
everything I did at every moment every day for
those 30 days.  If I went to the restroom, if I
picked up the phone in the middle of working on a
case I recorded it.  So that way at the end of the
30-day period I could substantiate and show them
the level of work that I was doing.
         Towards the end I kind of was keeping
track of it about the three-and-a-half, four-week
mark and I had performed actually even more cases

Transcript of Former Staffer A
Conducted on July 31, 2020 11

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

20-2124_0419



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

during that time than I had been doing previously.
         Woke up one day, I woke up late, and the
very first thing that came to my mind is this is
it.  This is the day I'm going to be let go.  Came
into work and I immediately started working.  I did
notify them that I was running late.  Came into
work and started immediately on a case, and Michele
asked if I could come into the break room, that her
and Leslie wanted to speak to me.  I told her, "No
problem."  And she asked if I had any upcoming
appointments, and I did a little bit later on but I
was clear for about an hour.
         So I came and sat down and she told me,
you know, we're here to do your 30-day review, you
know, you've had some improvement, but it's still
not quite to the level that we feel it should be so
we're going to go ahead and let you go.  And she
said being that I'm a single mother, the
Congressman wanted to make sure that I got at least
two months of severance pay to help me while I'm in
my search for a new position.  I didn't argue, I
didn't fight, I kind of already suspected that was
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coming.
         I did provide them copies of everything
that I had been doing for those 30 days.  I had
printed it out.  I had gone into the meeting --
because I suspected that's what it was about.  She
had said, "Thank you," asked if I had any comments.
I said no.  I told her, "Do you want me to sit down
with Lela Bremen," because at the time she had been
hired on, and go over some of my VIP cases.  And
she said, "No.  I want you to grab what you can,
grab your stuff, and walk out the back door."  I
said, "Do I need to let anybody know?"  She says,
"Nope.  You will tell nobody nothing.  You're just
going to grab your stuff and then quietly leave."
So I said, "Okay."
         So I went back to my office and I started
packing it up.  I called my cousin at the time, who
had my vehicle.  He was running some errands for
me.  And I told him, "You need to turn around and
come pick me up."
         So I packed everything and I -- my office
was close to the back door.  I set everything
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outside and came back in and I took everything that
I needed to give to Gabbi -- she was working at the
front desk -- and told her as far as some calls
these individuals need to be called back but to
forward it to Lela.  She said, "Are you okay?"  I
said, "No.  I'm leaving."  She goes, "Okay.  Are
you coming back?"  I said, "No.  I'm done."  And I
didn't say anything more.  I just walked out the
back door.
         I found out later that Lela and the other
staffers were told to have no communication with
me, that I was not supposed to speak to them about
anything, and if I did for them to notify Leslie or
Michele or somebody as far as if I was talking
about certain circumstances.
         I found out weeks later that Leslie had
made a comment -- and excuse my language, but this
is how it was given to me -- that she sure hopes
that I'm not opening up my fucking mouth and
talking about her boss or we're going to have
problems.
         I didn't say anything to anybody.  I had
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signed a non-disclosure agreement.  I assumed, you
know, if I opened up my mouth and made any comments
I would lose the severance package.  And I have
four kids.  Again, as a single mother, I can't
afford to lose any income.
         MR. BROWN:  Let me stop you right there
and let me unpack a little bit of that, and then I
want to hear you tell me the rest of the story.
         You said that you were offered two months
severance.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes.
         MR. BROWN:  And was this you said Michele
and Leslie that you sat down with to discuss this?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct.  Correct.
         MR. BROWN:  So you're -- you come in --
about how late were you that day?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I arrived by 9:00, so
about an hour late.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  After you arrived,
Michele and Leslie asked to sit down with you in a
private room it sounds like?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  The conference room,
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yes, sir.
         MR. BROWN:  How did that conversation
start?  Can you tell me a little bit more about
what was said?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  To the best that I can
recall, because it has been some time, you know, I
came in, she asked for me to close the door behind
her and, you know, it was a very formal affair.
Her and Leslie were on the other end of the table
from me.  And she said that we were here to discuss
my 30-day probationary period and to talk about
where we go from here at this point.  So it was
kind of perceived as we're just going over your
evaluation, but I knew walking in there it was more
of a termination.
         MR. BROWN:  And when the severance comes
out, was there any -- was there any paperwork that
you were provided at the time?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I was not given
anything to take home.  I cannot recall whether or
not I signed anything.  But they did inform me I
would get some documentation from the Human
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Resources Department, an individual there.
         In fact, I actually did not receive any
paperwork for about 30 days, and the paperwork I
did receive just told me to take that form with me
to the unemployment office.
         So when I called the Human Resources
Department to follow up, they said it was listed in
the computer as if I had voluntarily quit, not that
I was fired.  And that's the only reason why I
hadn't gone to unemployment beforehand.
         MR. BROWN:  But as I understand, you said
previously the offer that was made to you was
for --
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Two months' pay.
         MR. BROWN:  Two months of pay.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, sir.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Was there any
expectation that you would be doing any work --
         FORMER STAFFER A:  None.
         MR. BROWN:  -- during those two months?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  None.  I was told to
not come back to the office.
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         MR. BROWN:  And this was two months of pay
at your -- whatever the salary was that you were
making at the time?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct, while I was
searching for new employment, yes, sir.
         MR. BROWN:  And was this in addition to or
separate from any accrued leave?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  No.  We didn't even
discuss my leave situation.  I was actually in the
hole, you might say.  From my understanding, the
Congressman only allots ten days annual leave per
employee.  So because I had used that time to go
ahead of the funeral, that counted towards my
leave.  I was already in the hole according to
them.
         MR. BROWN:  And by "in the hole," you
essentially mean you just didn't have any --
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct.
         MR. BROWN:  -- any accrued leave that they
should be paying you out for?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct.
         MR. BROWN:  Go ahead, Helen.
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         MS. EISNER:  Did you -- so with the
paperwork that you received about 30 days later
approximately, did that include a non-disclosure
agreement?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  No, ma'am.  And I tried
finding it to show you.  I did locate it later, but
it's just a very typed up memo.  It does not have
anything personable showing my name or dates.  All
it states is to take that letter to the
unemployment office.  And it has like the Human
Resources Department contact information to
validate that I was employed.
         MS. EISNER:  Okay.  If you -- if you do
have that you would be able to pass that along to
us?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Oh, yes, ma'am.
         MS. EISNER:  That would be great.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I'm sorry.
         MS. EISNER:  Oh, no, that's fine.
Sometimes -- this happens all the time.  People
just recall things as they're going through the
process.  That's completely fine.
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         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes, ma'am.
         MS. EISNER:  So because you said a little
bit earlier that you -- I think you said you kept
your mouth shut when you left because of the
non-disclosure.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes.
         MS. EISNER:  And is that something that
was just communicated to you or -- if you could
help me understand if you ever signed a
non-disclosure agreement.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I did sign a
non-disclosure.  I know Lela never got one because
she went through the Wounded Warrior -- and I
apologize if I'm bringing her up, but our jobs were
very similar.  I did have to sign one in the
beginning.  Bridgette made sure that I had one on
file in their books, because I had to go through
and read -- it was a binder they had with like some
of the ethics and what we were and were not allowed
to do and talk about, and I had to sign the
non-disclosure agreement after that.
         MR. BROWN:  So this is a non-disclosure
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agreement that you signed when you started in
Representative Palazzo's office?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Correct.  Correct.
         MR. BROWN:  And so when you're talking
about, you know, being required not to say anything
when you were terminated, that was somebody --
either Leslie or Michele -- reminding you that you
had signed a non-disclosure agreement?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Yes.  Yes, sir.
         MS. EISNER:  Okay.  And is everyone who
works in the office, besides Lela because she came
through a different path, required to sign this
type of non-disclosure agreement?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  We're supposed to.
Within the first week we're supposed to read over
this binder.  I mean, it's very dry and boring.
But following reading through that --
         MS. EISNER:  I'm sorry.  We understand.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  After reading it,
though, we are required to sign a non-disclosure
agreement, and then that is kept on file.
Bridgette was holding onto them, but I think it
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went into Michele's office eventually.
         MS. EISNER:  And during your time in the
office, how often did people mention the
non-disclosure agreement [audio cuts out] in
relation to things that you learned or things that
you were doing?  And I want to separate that from
the time after you departed from the office.  Just
during your time was the non-disclosure agreement
something that was discussed?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Not around me.
Obviously there are conversations that they have
privately amongst, you know, the Congressmen,
Michele and whatnot.  But it was never mentioned
after me from that point.  I did deal with a lot
of, you know, PI, HIPAA information, just because
of the release forms.  But I think it was just
implied that I would understand after that point,
especially being prior military.
         MR. BROWN:  Did you ever get a copy of the
non-disclosure agreement that you signed
originally?
         FORMER STAFFER A:  I do want to say yes,
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but I didn't see a copy, so I don't -- my
assumption is it might have been something that I
kept in my office there.  But I don't have it on
me.  I'm going to try looking one other place to
see if I could find it for you.
         MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Thank you.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  Uh-huh.
         MR. BROWN:  Go ahead, Helen.
         MS. EISNER:  So one of the things -- just
to kind of go back to the beginning of your story
about how things transpired in the last month
before you were terminated.  You know, you've sort
of given us a picture of what happened with your --
with the passing of your grandfather and then
coming back to the office and that period of time
where you kept track of your records.  What is not
clear to me is why -- what the reason was -- what
reason was provided for why you were terminated and
why you think you were terminated.  So if you could
go into that a little bit.
         FORMER STAFFER A:  So I know Mississippi
is a -- I think the word's like a no fault state --
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they don't have to really give a reason before they
terminate you.  I know I was the only caseworker
down there initially for a while, and I was
handling all the -- all the cases for Hancock,
Harrison, and Jackson County that were related to
military and VA.  So I had a substantial workload
on me.
         When Lela got hired on, the assumption was
she was going to take some of that off because she
was also prior military.  They did give her some
cases, but she became more of a projects person.
They would send her on a lot of different meetings
that the -- not meetings so much -- events.  She
would go to some of those events.  She would handle
some of our bigger projects.  So I still did the
brunt of the force.
         Again, like I said, there were -- you
know, there was a couple times I would be a few
minutes late here, a few minutes late there.  I
would always text and let somebody know, because
even being military it was just kind of ingrained
into me.  There were times that, you know, I was
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five minutes late coming in and Leslie wasn't there
yet either.  But it was okay if Leslie wasn't there
because she's the one who would open up.  She's the
only one with a key, her, Michele, and Bridgette.
So if we got there earlier, we would just wait for
her anyways.
         It became very catty in the office at some
point where it was kind of the gossip and what
they're going through and what they're talking
about, and I was more so separated.  As the
caseworker I always stayed in my office.  I always
did the cases.  I didn't really get put in a lot of
those other conversations.
         So I don't fully know why I was fired
other than, you know, I was late.  But I felt like
my performance had shown otherwise.  I was able to
substantiate it.  I know they were monitoring
everything that I was doing on the computer during
that last 30 days because we did have one situation
where a constituent -- I had reached out to the
Social Security office and I had sent them a letter
on letterhead, Congressman Palazzo's letterhead,
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          Mobile videoconference interview of
FORMER STAFFER B, conducted virtually:

           Pursuant to agreement, before Peggy L.
Dingle, E-Notary Public of the State of Maryland.
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              A P P E A R A N C E S
     ON BEHALF OF OFFICE OF CONGRESSIONAL ETHICS
(OCE) OF THE U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES:
           JEFFREY BROWN, ESQUIRE
           HELEN EISNER, ESQUIRE
           Office of Congressional Ethics (OCE)
           of the U.S. House of Representatives
           425 3rd Street, Southwest
           Suite 1110
           Washington, D.C.  20024
           (202)225-9739

     ALSO PRESENT:  Michael Pawela, video
                       technician
                    Anna Ellison, (OCE) law clerk
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              P R O C E E D I N G S:
          MR. BROWN:  This is Jeff Brown with the
Office of Congressional Ethics.  With me is my
colleague Helen Eisner.  Also with us is our law
clerk Anna Ellison.
           We are undertaking a video interview
of Former Staffer B this morning.  It is about
almost 10:30 a.m. on July 29th, 2020.  Former
Staffer B has been given a copy of the False
Statements Warning and signed the Acknowledgement
prior to today's interview.
           And with that, we will just jump into
things, Former Staffer B.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Yes.
           MR. BROWN:  It's okay if I call you
Former Staffer B, I assume?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Yes, that's fine.
           MR. BROWN:  So, Former Staffer B,
you -- you don't work for Representative Palazzo
anymore, but you are currently employed
somewhere?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I am not.
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           MR. BROWN:  You are not.  Okay.  Let
me ask you, you -- you served in the military.
Are you -- are you currently active duty?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I am not active
duty, no.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Reservist?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  No.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  So you -- you were
previously on active duty, but -- but no longer?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  I should say thank
you for your service.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Oh, thank you.
           MR. BROWN:  You -- you worked for
Representative Palazzo.  What was the -- what was
the time frame in which you worked for him?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Of course you asked
me that and I am going to draw a blank.
           MR. BROWN:  Just -- just roughly.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  2000 -- January --
might have been February 2018 to -- it was
February 2018 to January 2019.

Transcript of Former Staffer B
Conducted on July 29, 2020 6

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

20-2124_0534



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

           MR. BROWN:  Okay.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  And those are
estimates.  I don't 100 percent know.
           MR. BROWN:  I am not great with dates
either.  So I understand.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Okay.
           MR. BROWN:  Your -- your role, what
was your -- what was your title when you worked
in Congressman Palazzo's office?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I was the Wounded
Warrior Fellow.  So I was -- I was a Wounded
Warrior Fellow.  So I specifically worked with
military and veteran -- and, actually, when I
first got there I was to shadow another employee
and just kind of assist and put on military
events, but then I completely took over all of
the veteran constituents so -- veteran and
military constituents.  So I became the Veteran
Constituent Liaison.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  You worked in
the -- you worked on the official side in the
official office.  Did you have any role on the
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Congressman's campaign?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I did not.
           MR. BROWN:  And so fair to say then
your major responsibilities for you were being a
liaison to veterans and sort of being a case
worker for all current military and veteran
affairs?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.
           MR. BROWN:  And just tell me, how did
you get hired?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I had a friend
contact me and say, Hey, you would be perfect for
this job.
           And I was like, Okay.
           They said, It's a fellowship.  You
should look at it.
           So I looked at it.  And in the
meantime another person wrote me and said, Hey, I
have talked to people in Congressman Palazzo's
office and told them that you are a voice for
veterans and you are the perfect candidate for
this job and you should email this person, which
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was Michele Gargiulo, who is the District
Director.
           And so I did that.  And she said, Go
on and complete the U.S.A. Jobs Application.  And
I explained to her that I did and I had submitted
it.
           And so then she called me and we had a
phone conversation and then we did an in-person
interview, which I thought I was going to meet
with Michele, but I met with Jessica, who was
actually the Veteran Constituent Liaison at that
time, and T.J. Moran, who was the field rep.
           So I had my interview with them and
then were told, you know, Hey, if you move to the
next step, we will have an in-person interview.
So then I went to a lunch with all of the local
staff.
           And then about two weeks later -- we
kept getting ice storms so it kept getting pushed
back -- I met with the Congressman face to face
in the office.  And there were several other
people that were supposed to be interviewed, but
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he told Michele right on the spot that he wanted
to hire me and start me that day.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And who was your --
who did you directly report to in the office?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Michele.
           MR. BROWN:  Michele.  Okay.  And you
worked out of the Biloxi office originally and
then the Gulfport office?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.  I was --
actually, when I was hired -- and -- and I said
Michele, but, technically, Anita Bourn out of the
Hattiesburg office is who I was supposed to
directly report to because she is over all of
constituent services, but it was more Michele
because I ended up doing a lot of the projects.
            MR. BROWN:  Okay.
            FORMER STAFFER B:  But, yes, I
started in the Biloxi office.  And when I was
hired I was supposed to start -- I chose to go to
Biloxi and then go to the Pascagoula office three
days a week, but that never happened, so...
            MR. BROWN:  So you worked out of

Transcript of Former Staffer B
Conducted on July 29, 2020 10

PLANET DEPOS
888.433.3767 | WWW.PLANETDEPOS.COM

20-2124_0538



1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9
10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22

Biloxi originally alongside Michele and then
Gulfport later when the offices moved to
Gulfport?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.
           MR. BROWN:  You are a Wounded Warrior
Fellow, but you work in Congressman Palazzo's
office.  Explain to me how that works.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Okay.  So I was --
so my understanding, and it's still very
confusing, I was -- all my interview process was
with the direct office, Congressman Palazzo's,
but for paperwork purposes and paper purposes I
was employed by Chief Administrative Offices and
I -- I had two program liaisons that were over me
that I would check in with.  I would, you know,
submit my mileage, if I had issues, if I needed
business cards, I would report to them and check
in with them.  But other than that, day-to-day it
was -- go ahead.  Sorry.
           MR. BROWN:  And I was just going to
say that's Mac Tolar and Solomon Jennings are the
two individuals you just referred to?
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           FORMER STAFFER B:  Yes.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Sorry.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  That's okay.
That's it.  I mean, that's -- that's the best I
can explain it.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  So the hiring
process occurs through the Congressman's office,
all the interviews are with folks in the
Congressman's office, but you are sort of in some
ways checking in with the staff at the Wounded
Warrior Fellowship?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.
           MR. BROWN:  Is that -- is -- your
contact with the Wounded Warrior Fellowship
employees Mac and Solomon, is that formal in any
way or is that sort of more of an informal
connection?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I think it's really
just, you know, they are there to support you,
but day-to-day it's, you know, you really need to
work with the people that you are working
directly with.  They are kind of there if some
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issues do arise.
           Like, I know one time I was venting to
them.  They -- you know, there have been
officials where they have told me, Hey, this is
official, and but it's, I mean, a lot of email
exchange, a lot of text message exchange.  Very
rarely do you ever get them on the phone.  So I
guess that's kind of --
           MR. BROWN:  I gather that they run an
extensive program in which they place a large
number of veterans and then they are sort of
there as a support network for those vets,
veterans?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct, that's
exactly it.
           MR. BROWN:  Having gotten some of
those preliminaries out of the way, you know,
just a little bit more about your background.  I
would like to jump in to some more specific
issues and the one place I want to start, because
it sounds like it might be a good place to start,
is why did you end up leaving the Congressman's
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office?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  I was terminated.
So I was actually at home with my son, who was
sick.  He had a hundred and -- it's been over a
year.  So I think it was over a hundred and
(inaudible) --
          THE COURT REPORTER:  Excuse me.
          (Thereupon, a brief off-the-record
discussion occurred, and the interview continued
as follows:)
           MR. BROWN:  So, Former Staffer B, you
were saying you were terminated and you got a
phone call when your son had a fever.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.  So I was
home.  It's kind of a weird story, but I was -- I
had arranged a veterans' Claims Clinic and I had
set up where the Jackson VBA, so the Veterans'
Benefit Administration, was going to come down to
Pascagoula and I had got the Elk's Lodge and we
were going to help veterans with their claims --
one-day claims processing.  And then I had
arranged for nonprofit organizations, as well as
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the VA Medical Center, to be there to set up and
help veterans any way that they could.
           So my son was sick and I told Michele
I was going to try to get somebody to watch him.
And she said, Can you have a phone call at, I
believe it was, 10:00 o'clock.
           And I said, Yes.  So at 9:58 I said,
Am I calling you or are you calling me?  And
before I could even push send, my phone rang and
it was Michele.  And Michele asked how my son was
and I told her.
           And then immediately Mac came on the
line and told me that I was terminated and it was
effective that day but that, you know, there
could be a severance package offered.  And, of
course, I became upset because I knew where this
was coming from.
           And so I became upset, plus my child
was screaming and crying in the background, and I
I told them, I said, I can't even hear this
conversation.  And they told me it was based off
an email that I had sent to a stakeholder.  And,
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you know, I said, What stakeholder?  I asked
questions.
           And Mac told me, Listen, there is
nothing you can say or do.  Your best bet is to
stay quiet.
           And, you know, I ended up hanging up
the call because I couldn't hear, I had my child
was screaming and I was very -- you know, very
upset because I worked my tail off in that office
and it's still very, very emotional.
           Those veterans were like my children.
You know, I had over 300 cases.  I had Vietnam
veterans that wouldn't open up to their family
that would come in and sit down and talk to me
and I connected with those veterans.  I cared
about those veterans and I took care of them.
           And, you know, to have them stripped
from me and never be able to make contact with
them or make sure that they were taken care of
was just -- I was so shocked.  And so I did; I
became emotional.
           You know, and I tried to talk to Mac
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and say -- and he told me he was in the office,
that he was in the Gulfport office and then,
actually, he had been in town a week ago to do
this.  And so he said, You know, there is nothing
you can do.  And that's how I was terminated.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  I think what I
would like to do -- that was a really helpful
explanation.  I understand, you know, when you
said you knew where it was coming from that, you
know, you said to us in some prior communications
that you think it -- this all resulted from your
speaking up about a special favor that the
Congressman was seeking from the Secretary of
Navy.
           So if it's okay with you, what I would
like to do is just unpack some of what you just
said and maybe we can walk through it step by
step sort of in line with some of the materials
that you sent us.  Would that be all right?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Yes.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Before I do that,
the one thing I want to ask you is, you know,
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generally in your emails you refer to a RE Code.
That's a Re-enlistment Code, right?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  (Former Staffer B
nodded.)
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  And, you know, just
generally I am hoping you can spend a minute or
so talking about how one is assigned a -- did you
say an RE Code or Re-enlistment Code?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  It's an RE Code.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.
           FORMER STAFFER B:  And it's based off
of -- it's actually based off of the Regulation
and, obviously, the U.S. Code, but it's -- it's
based off of their reasoning in your
characterization of your service.  So I was a
military paralegal.  So that's what I did.  I did
separations.
           But an RE Code is assigned based off
of your service or if you had honorable service
and if they would ever want you or you would ever
be eligible to come back in the Service.
           So somebody that, you know, is --
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reached their ATS date -- I don't know if you
know what that is, but that's their expiration
term of service.  So if they have reached that,
they are going to be able to come back in no
problem.  They have had honorable service.
           Somebody that has been kicked out for
things like fraudulent enlistment or drug use,
they are going to have an RE Code that either --
I can't -- because my mind is a little -- I am
going to be honest, I am a little nervous and I
am a little overwhelmed with all of this, but
there are certain RE Codes that you can get a
waiver.  So I think it's a two.  I don't
remember, to be honest with you.  But certain RE
Codes you can get a waiver.
           And what that is is you go to their
recruiter and you -- you know, you ask for, Hey,
I require a waiver; can you go forward?  And some
they require, like, a medical and some they
require, you know, that they prove that they have
gone through drug rehab.
           The RE Code that Kyle Palazzo had is
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non-waiverable.  It is we don't want you in the
Service; you are not welcome in the Service ever
again.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  Let me -- let me
stop you for one second.  You know, I have looked
online and it looks like the -- the Navy has an
entire -- you know, there is the Naval Discharge
Review Board website that outlines this process.
That's the place you would be looking to
understand how this process works and it sort of
out -- outlines all the steps that you, on behalf
of Kyle, would have needed to -- to go through in
order to -- to -- to try and get that RE Code
adjusted?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Yes and no.  It's
kind of -- so I hate to be so detailed because I
know you really all don't want to spend millions
of hours on the phone, but I kind of need to
explain.
           So an RE Code, your Re-entry Code, you
can't just ask the Navy, hey, change my RE Code,
unless you are Congressman Palazzo.  But, okay,
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so by law and by Regulation, you cannot ask the
Navy to change your -- to up your RE Code so that
you are waiverable.  You cannot do it.
           What you have to do is prove that the
way that you got your Code.  For Kyle's -- for
Kyle's situation he was given a fraudulent
enlistment.  Okay?  So that's what he was
separated under was fraudulent enlistment.
           What they would have had to do is
argue that because he was a brand new individual
into the Navy he should have been given -- he
could have been given or should have been given
an entry-level separation.  Instead of banning
him for service altogether, they could have given
him an entry-level separation, given him the
opportunity to rehabilitate and have the chance
to serve again.  That's to show that there was
unjust reasoning and that there was clerical
error in the separation that he was given.  Once
they can get that changed, then they can request
the RE Code to be changed.
           I know that's very confusing.  I
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probably just confused you.
           MR. BROWN:  No, no, that's okay.  I --
I -- I -- you know, I spent some time on the
Naval Discharge Review Board site and it -- it --
it outlines a pretty detailed process by which
you go about doing these things.
           So I -- I guess the only thing I
wanted to confirm was that is -- you know that --
that website and that eligibility process, those
are the sorts of things that you would be looking
at when you are trying to assist Kyle or any
other vet -- veteran that's trying to do this
sort of stuff?
           FORMER STAFFER B:  Correct.
           MR. BROWN:  Okay.  With that out of
the way, let me -- let's -- let's dive into
the -- the situation with Kyle.  And so how did
you first become aware of or come to assist Kyle
with his Re-enlistment Code issues?
     A     The Congressman came into my office
and said, Can you come here?  I went into his
office and there was a young man sitting there
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that I had never seen in my life.  And he said,
Close the door.  And, you know, I just -- I
closed the door and I set there.
           And he said, Okay, before I say
anything, let me remind you of confidentiality
and, you know, nothing that is said in this
office leaves this office.
           And I said, Yes, sir.  And, of course,
I was a little confused because I had no idea who
this guy was.
           And then he introduced him and said,
You have met my little brother Kyle before?
           And I said, No.
           And he said, Okay.  Well, this is my
little brother Kyle and he, you know, had some
trouble in the Navy.  And he said, I want him to
be able to serve in the Mississippi National
Guard with me and I think if there is anybody
that can make this happen, it would be you.
           And I said, Okay.
           And he said, I am not going to go in
to the details of it.  I will let Kyle let you --
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you know, tell you the story and give you all the
details.  So I would like for you to take Kyle in
your office, sit down with him and he can explain
to you everything that has happened with him and
we can go from there and you can handle it.
           And I said, Yes, sir.  And so Kyle
came into my office and he explained to me that
the day before he left for, I call it basic
training but I think the Navy calls it boot camp,
but that he did, I want to say, it was cocaine.
And I can't remember, to be honest, right now.
It's been a year and some change, so.  And I
said, Okay.
           And he said, As soon as I got to
reception, he said, I got notified and called in
and told that I had popped hot.
           So when you go to ship out for the
military you go through what's called MEPS and
that's the Military Entry -- Entry Processing
System like where they do all your physical and
they make you do a urinalysis.  That is the
urinalysis that he tested positive on.  By the
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time he made it through his unit, with the
traveling they had already -- he said it was two
days later they notified him.  And so then he was
quickly processed out and separated.
           So I explained to him that -- you
know, I asked him, I said, You know, what -- what
is the thought process here?
           And he said, I don't know.  You know,
the Congressman seems to think that, you know, we
can get this fixed.  I have been through, you
know, some rehab and he is going to get some
generals and some higher-ranking people to write
me letters of recommendation.
          And I said, Do you have your DD214?  Do
you even have a DD214?
           And he said, I don't know what I have.
So I told him the first step would be for us to
request his records because there is a separation
packet.  No matter how long you are in, there is
a separation packet.  They have to -- you have
been enlisted, you know, through the MEPS.  You
are property of the military at that point and so
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